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Summary of the meeting of February 2, 2009

With the statutory quorum, the Chair, Ambassador John Beale, Permanent Representative of Barbados and Vice-Chair of CAAP, opened the meeting indicating that the Secretariat for External Relations informed the CAAP Secretariat that they needed additional time for the preparation of the report on the outcome of efforts to raise external resources to promote and prioritize support for the implementation of General Assembly mandates. As such, the report will be re-scheduled for a later date, and was removed from the items to be considered at the present meeting. Without further comments, the Chair submitted the order of business, document CP/CAAP-3043/10 rev.1, for consideration. Without comments, the order of business was approved without amendments.   


1. Presentation of reports of the Office of the Inspector General

The Chair reminded delegations that during the regular meeting of the Permanent Council of December 16, 2009 the following reports were transmitted to the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs:

i. Annual Report of the Office of the Inspector General for the period from January 1 to December 31, 2008, which was distributed as document CP/doc. 4440/09; and 

ii. Activities Report of the Office of the Inspector General for the period from January 1 to December 31, 2008, which was distributed as document CP/doc. 4441/09. 

Ms. Linda Fealing, Inspector General of the Organization presented both reports. The presentation delivered by Ms. Fealing was distributed after the meeting as document CP/CAAP/INF.29/10. 


Member States requested the floor to exchange comments and questions on this topic with Ms. Fealing.  Specifically Member States mentioned the following aspects: the percentage of recommendations that have not yet been implemented; the lack of human resources in the Office of the Inspector General; audits in national offices and the outcomes of such audits, as well as the oversight of the Secretariat for Administration and Finance of these national offices and their processes; human resources and hiring procedures, and their efforts to modernize such procedures; indirect cost recovery policy and how this policy can be improved; inventory management; 

The Inspector General indicated that in some of the cases of the results of the audits in the National Offices the problems lie in the lack of training of the personnel in the respective offices.  The Inspector General indicated that audits need to be performed in a systematic basis, and that field offices report on a daily basis as well as on a monthly basis, and that there are field office visits by the Secretariat of Administration and Finance to supervise the work and train the member of the field offices.  The Inspector General also commented on the hiring mechanisms of human resources, including the hiring of local personnel. With respect to the comments on the indirect cost recovery policy, the Inspector General indicated that these costs need to be properly identified as well as the allocation of these funds, which needs to be addressed.   On cost reductions, the Inspector General commented that a reduction in mandates is necessary, as well as a consideration on the real staffing needs of the Organization. With respect to inventory management, the Inspector General underscored the need to properly record the fixed assets of the Organization as these affect the financial statements. 

Ambassador Frank Almaguer, Secretary for Administration and Finance, also addressed the comments and inquiries elevated by Member States. Ambassador Almaguer indicated that the Inspector General’s findings and recommendations are constructive and reflective of the nature of the challenge that the Organization faces. With respect to the National Offices, the Organization needs to provide training and mentoring for the staff members in these respective offices can perform their duties. Ambassador Almaguer indicated that the Department of Budgetary Services reviews and reconciles on a monthly basis bank statements of the National Offices, and also indicated that over the course of 2010 there will be on site visits to these offices.  On the issue of human resources, Ambassador Almaguer indicated that there are multiple challenges, and that one of these challenges is the complex contracting mechanisms. Ambassador Almaguer also indicated that there are challenges with the management of inventory of the Organization. With respect to the indirect cost recovery policy, Ambassador Almaguer indicated that the Regular Fund is significantly subsidizing the management of the specific funds received, and that the Administration is ensuring that project managers are properly costing their projects so as to identify the real direct and indirect costs of each project. 


Without further comments, the CAAP took note of the reports from the Office of the Inspector General, as well as the presentation by Ms. Fealing and the comments by Member States.

2. Report on the status of urgent repairs, pursuant to the Agreement of the CAAP on the use of Capital Building Fund resources

The Chair reminded delegations that last September 2009, CAAP approved the use of US$1,209,000 of Capital Building Fund resources for urgent structural repairs and to pay 50% of the cost of the boilers, and indicated that the agreement reached at that time required the Secretariat for Administration and Finance to submit to the CAAP the reports corresponding to the selection of each of the companies to be awarded contracts to carry out the works. 

In addition, and in keeping with resolution AG/RES.1, adopted at the thirty-eighth special session of the General Assembly, and, in particular, with regard to the real property strategy and investment plan to maximize the potential of the real estate of the OAS, the Chair informed the delegates to the CAAP that the Secretariat will be receiving the final report of company H2L2, which is developing a strategy for management of OAS properties. The Chair also informed the delegates that the aforementioned strategy and investment plan, based on that report, will be submitted to the CAAP once the General Secretariat has received said report. 


Without further comments, the Chair offered the floor to Mr. Atilio Nieto, Director of General Services of the Secretariat for Administration and Finance, for the presentation of the status report on the urgent structural repairs, document CP/CAAP-3044/10.  The presentation delivered by Mr. Nieto was distributed to all delegations after the meeting as document CP/CAAP/INF.30/10. 


After Mr. Nieto’s presentation, delegations exchanged comments on the topic being addressed. Some delegations highlighted the difference in the amounts of the bids presented for the technical oversight of the repairs being undertaken.   The delegate of the United States indicated that additional repairs are still pending to be done, and that a follow-up with the Secretariat for External Relations is necessary to raise the needed funds for the other urgent repairs. In addition, clarification was requested on the role of CCSI. 


For this, both Mr. Nieto, and Ambassador Almaguer indicated that CCSI does the technical oversight and provides expertise for the repairs being undertaken. A separate firm is hired to do the actual repairs, but CCSI is the project manager and responds to the General Secretariat. In addition, they indicated that CCSI has ample expertise, and have done work for the OAS in the past with very positive results. 


Without further comments, delegations agreed to take note on the report on the current status of the urgent repairs, pursuant to the Agreement on the use of the Capital Building Fund (document CP/CAAP-303) as well as the presentation by the Secretariat and the comments by Member States. In addition, delegations agreed that the presentation of the real property strategy and investment plan for maximizing the potential of OAS real estate take place in the framework of the Working Group on OAS Program Review, during discussion of the reengineering options, scheduled for March 23, 2010. 

3. Other business

Without comments from delegations, the meeting was adjourned.
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